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                                                           Patrons: Ted and Helen Johnson 

Schaeffer House is open from 1.00pm to 4.00pm on Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and Sunday.           
The Research Room is open from 9.00am to 3.00pm on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday only. 

Please note that donations to Clarence River Historical Society of $2 or more are tax deductible. 

 President: Patricia James 

Vice Presidents: Mavis Robertson, Ruth Heawood 

Minute Secretary: Cheryl Barnes 

Treasurer: Anne Ellem 

Committee members:  Cheryl Barnes, Nita Child, 
Suzanne Gibson, Judy Johnson, Bruce Wicks 

                                         OFFICE BEARERS 

Public Officer: Bill Dougherty 

Research Officer: Hazel Lawson 

Recorder/Librarian: Roz Palmer 

Roster Clerk: Suzanne Gibson 

Newsletter: Ruth Heawood 

Hon. Solicitor: Joe Fahey 

                                    JOTTINGS FROM THE HOUSE       

Membership fees are due in January each year. Be sure to pay fees prior to the AGM in 
March if voting rights are to be retained. People becoming new members between 1 September 
and 31 December are deemed to be members up to 31 December of the following year.   

   A few weeks ago we were very sad to 
hear that Donny Ryder one of our most 
loyal and industrious volunteers had 
suffered a stroke. So independent is he 
that when he realized there was a 
problem, he walked from Grafton 
Shopping World to the Grafton Hospital, 
a distance of more than a kilometre. 
Fortunately he arrived there safely and 
spent time there being treated before 
being transferred to the Rehabilitation 
section of Maclean Hospital, where he is 
making good progress towards recovery. 
We hope he will be able to be back with 
us before too long. We certainly miss 
him and wish him well. 

   ************** 

During April, just before her 98th 
birthday, one of our long serving 
members and volunteers, Mrs Estelle 
Wood,  passed away peacefully in  the 
Woolgoolga Nursing Home. Mrs Wood 
had been an active member of this 
Society for many years. She was a 
Committee Member, a member of the 
House Management Committee, the 

Secretary from 1986 to 1989  and again 
in 1995. She also held the position of 
Roster Clerk for a long time. She, with 
other volunteers, was the organizer of 
several Jacaranda Week Displays at 
Schaeffer House, organizing not only the 
displays, but also  evening social events 
to open the Displays. It is reported that 
70 members and visitors  attended one 
of these Evenings. Estelle was made a 
Life Member of CRHS in 1955. Estelle 
Wood had a wonderful send off in the 
Anglican Cathedral. An organizer to the 
end she  had arranged for favourite 
pieces of music to be played. 

   *************  

The Society is in urgent need of a 
Secretary who is able to come to 
Schaeffer House for at least every 
morning that the research room is open. 
Computer skills are needed. To be able 
to help with research would be an asset.  
Any member living in or near Grafton 
who would like to take on this task will 
be very welcome. Just turn up one day 
and volunteer for the position! 
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                                            RESEARCH ENQUIRIES           

                      (Compiled by our Research Officer, Hazel Lawson)                                                                                    

                                       Cheer up! The less you have, the more you have to get!                      

PERSONAL VISITS. 

STANLEY asked for Information on 

Houses 132 Alice Street and 151 Alice 

Street Grafton. 

YVONNE sought information on Early 

Shows,  relating to Produce Exhibitions. 

MARGARET asked for details of 

Ulmarra Fishing Club, started 1955 

PETER wanted to find out the     

actual time he was born at Runnymede 

Hospital in 1954. 

ROD  asked for Photos of Henry and 

Mary Searle. 

SUE was seeking information on the 

History of Horse Racing at Yamba. 

DI was looking for burial sites -  

Margaret Manning  D.1935, and Kate D. 

Mayihan 1913, buried at Villiers Street, 

Cemetery.   Katherine was a Midwife. 

MARGY was  looking for photos of 84 

Victoria Street, across the road from 

Roaches Hotel. 

LOUISE wanted information on 

Raymond William Fanning and wife 

Patricia Appleby. 

DANNY was looking for the history of 

the early days of Grafton Cycle Club.  

BY EMAIL. 

KRIS asked if we had records of 

employees or former convicts engaged 

by Joseph Sharp. 

SHIRLEY wanted to know if there are 

still living in Grafton any known 

descendants of James Fitzgerald 

Goodwin who married Hannah Annie 

Burt on 14/11/1855. They moved to 

Grafton and raised their family,   Also 

she wanted information about the Lance 

Family of Bungalwalbin near Coraki. 

LIBBY sought  Information on Charles 

Grant Tindal. 

COLIN asked where Alipou Creek got 

its name from.  

JAN sought information on St. 

Josephôs Boarding School at Grafton in 

1927. 

MARIE Do we have any information, 

on David William Brown, Born Essex 

1843, married  Margaret Ryder, Children 

Charles, William and Margaret? Are 

there any known descendants in 

Grafton?       

JAN sought any information about 

Patrick James Fairfax who was  born  in 

1883. 

MARY wanted to know if we could 

find the names of two different  pubs in 

South Grafton where  Elizabeth Bellamy 

(nee Hallahan) was the Licensee in the 

late 1800s.  

PETER was looking for information 

about  the Small and Gillett Families.  
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  Do what you think is right in your heart. Whatever you do, you will be criticized anyway. 

                  A BOYHOOD IN GRAFTON DURING THE 1940s AND 1950s 

                                                                                                  Geoffrey Burkhardt 

Having been invited to contribute an article to the Newsletter of an autobiographical 
nature, I have chosen to adopt a more anecdotal approach to my boyhood focused 
around events and places relevant to Grafton during 1940s and 1950s.  Many 
CRHS members may recall some of these events and places during what was 
essentially a period of post-war growth of commerce and industry in the Clarence 
River Region.  

 

Some of my early memories of Grafton during the 1940s relate to journeys to and 
from Grafton by the North Coast Mail Train and road travel to places like Armidale or 
down the coast to Newcastle where my parents were living prior to their return to 
Grafton in the late 1940s.  During the War years and in the years immediately 
following, passenger train services were always extremely crowded.  I recall one 
very hot train journey at Christmas 1945 when my family was returning to Newcastle 
after spending Christmas with my fatherôs family in Grafton.  We boarded a packed 
overcrowded North Coast Mail Train whose carriages were the ñDog Boxò type.   
Together with children I think there must have been over a dozen persons squashed 
into the compartment, with all of us taking turns to stand up during part of the 
journey to Newcastle. I remember sitting on my motherôs lap for part of the trip.  The 
train left South Grafton about 2pm and arrived at Broadmeadow station about 9am 
the next morning after train delays along the line, a trip of about 19 hours duration.  

 

In the 1940s most of the main roads along the North Coast were gravel. Very few 
parts of the Pacific Highway were sealed.  Also there were numerous river ferries 
along this highway, Peats ferry across the Hawkesbury River, the Hexham ferry 
across the Hunter River, a ferry across the Hastings River at Port Macquarie, a ferry 
crossing at Telegraph Point and a ferry at Macksville across the Nambucca River 
and the Harwood Ferry over the Clarence.  When journeying along the Pacific 
Highway in the 1940s, you could lose over an hour at each ferry crossing. I 
remember making this road journey with my aunt and uncle, from Newcastle. The 
corrugated roads were dreadful and on the first day we only got as far as 
Macksville.  

 

On the lighter side, I recall the day the Grafton Brewery opened in 1952 and all the 
hotels in Grafton which were supplied by the newly built Grafton Brewery, put on 
free beer for an hour 5pm-6pm.   Then the closing time for hotel public bars was 
6pm in NSW.  They called it ñThe Six Oôclock Swillò.  My parents at that time owned 
a mixed business store called ñJacksonôs Cash Storeò at 3 Turf Street Grafton next 
door to the Imperial Hotel (later renamed the Village Green Hotel) on the corner of 
Turf Street and Pound Street. At 6pm from the Public Bar of the Imperial Hotel came 
a crowd of unsteady men staggering on to the footpath obviously suffering from 
over-indulgence of Grafton Lager.  



CRHS Newsletter No 153                                                                                                     Page 5                 

ððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððððð 

 Learn from the mistakes of others. You canôt live long enough to make them all yourself. 

 

During the 1950s coastal cargo ships still came up the Clarence River beyond the 
bridge, docking along the wharves near the butter factory and near the Federal 
Match Factory wharf.  At South Grafton timber cargo ships were loaded at the 
Sawmill wharves. As a boy I enjoyed fishing with my mates along the river bank, 
never with great success, sometimes a few perch, but mainly catfish which we 
threw back.  

 

It was an historic event for Grafton in 1951 when celebrated Australian aviator, Sir 
P.G. Taylor landed his Flying Boat, Frigate Bird II, on the Clarence River prior to his 
departure on his historic journey across the South Pacific Ocean pioneering an air 
route from Australia to South America.   This initial flight in his Catalina flying boat 
took him to Valparaiso in Chile.  His aim was to carry out a survey flight to establish 
a viable route for use by commercial aircraft.  His plan was to leave from Grafton 
which was to be his final Australian departure point on the first leg of his flight 
across the South Pacific.  I remember this event well as I had cycled down to the 
River to see Taylorôs flying boat moored not far from the Crown Hotel site.  There 
was quite a crowd of Graftonians watching from the river bank to farewell Taylor on 
his epic journey.  

 

In the early 1950s my uncle drove us up to Yulgilbar Castle, which, when we 
arrived, after a very dusty gravel road trip, we found was closed to the public 
viewing. This 1860s building is of special significance for my motherôs side of the 
family, because her grandfather, Hans Heinrich Eggert was among a batch of 
German craftsmen recruited in Germany by Edward Ogilvie to build his great 
house.  Our visit was a great disappointment to my mother and my uncle because 
we were denied entry to the property to see the house my great grandfather helped 
build.  

 

One of the most memorable periods of my life as a boy in Grafton was my time at 
Grafton High School.  I really enjoyed my High School years, particularly the inter-
school visits with Casino and Coffs Harbour High Schools competitions.  I was a 
member of the school Debating Team, and also a Rugby team member on a 
number of these occasions.  I was interested in drama and always enjoyed 
participating in School Play Days.  Living at 3 Turf Street it only took me a few 
minutes to cycle to school and we lived close enough for me to cycle home for 
lunch each day.  Mary Street Grafton had a close association with my Burkhardt 
ancestors and also my Eggert ancestors since members of both families lived in 
Mary Street at different times.  Great grandfather Carl Traugott Burkhardt built the 
Saxonia Hotel on the corner of Mary and Dobie Streets in the 1870s and Henry 
Augustus Eggert had a house opposite the High School during the 1920s. 

 

Perhaps one of the highlight events during my High School days was the Queenôs 
Royal Visit to the North Coast in February1954. Because she did not come to  
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                               My idea of housework is to sweep the room with a glance. 
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Grafton, but visited Casino, it was arranged for Grafton school students to travel up 
to Casino for the day on a special train for the Queenôs visit to Casino.  On arrival at 
Casino we all had to walk from the railway station to the sports oval in teeming rain 
and stand in school groups for hours in the rain. We were assembled towards the 
back of the large crowd of students from all over the district to watch the arrival of 
the Queen and the official welcoming ceremony.  Being at the back of the crowd we 
saw but a fleeting glance of the Queenôs arrival and were too far distant from the 
official stage and speakers to hear very much of the proceedings.  

 

Reflecting back on these years, especially the 1950s, Grafton was a most desirable 
large country town in which to grown up.   There were so many facilities for families, 
such as abundant sporting facilities, a good shopping centre, excellent public 
schooling, numerous local churches, a good water, electricity and gas supply, a 
popular annual Jacaranda festival and apart from the threat of floods, generally a 
very healthy town, with a rich colonial history. 

     *************************************** 

S. S. FAVORITE 

The S.S. ñFavoriteò (quite different from 
S.S. ñFavouriteò which was written about 
in the previous Newsletter) was built at 
Cowper, on the Clarence River, in 1914 
for Captain Charles Pullen. The keel 
was brought by bullock team and jinker 
from the Coldstream in February 1914 
by Mr Fred Firth.  

Charles Pullen went to Dorrigo, it being 
mostly of Ash, and Rosewood for the 
windows. The decking was of Beech 
obtained from Casino.  

The ñFavoriteò was a wood hulled, 
single screw steamship of 119 gross 
tons and 53 net tons. The dimensions 
were 92.3 feet by 25feet by 9feet,1inch. 
She was fitted with a 40 horsepower 
steam engine. The engine and the boiler 
both came from Ross and Ducan of 
Glascow. 

She was launched on the 23rs January 
in 1915 by Miss Beatrice Pullen, the 
daughter of Charles and Amy Rebecca 
Pullen nee Short.  

The ñFavoriteò was the largest of 

Charles Pullenôs many boats and carried 
500 passengers.  It was also said to be 
his favourite boat. 

In 1930 the ñFavoriteò was sold to Mr R 
F Johnson who registered her in Sydney 
and renamed her ñKalypsoò. In 1935, 
Charles bought her again and returned 

her to the Clarence.  

Sadly, the ñFavoriteò was burnt near 
where she was built at Cowper, opposite 
the Pullen home. This was a very sad 
happening as she was a well loved 
boat, and Charles Pullenôs pride and joy. 
Charles put her engine and boiler at rest 
on the river bank.  

The correct spelling of her name is 
ñFavoriteò. 
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      One of the advantages of being untidy is that one constantly makes exciting discoveries. 

Thanks to our long-time member, Amy 
White, who spent many years in her 
youth at Nana Glen, we have this picture 

of the two-tailed lizard, from which Nana 
Glen got its name.  

(The above picture and the following 
account of life in the early days of Nana 
Glen are taken from the booklet 
produced at the time of the celebration 
of the 75th Anniversary of the Nana Glen 
School. 

In the early days in Nana Glen, the only 
communication with the outside world 
was a bi-weekly mail service between 
Nana Glen and South Grafton, the mail 
being conveyed on horseback. The first 
mailman was Mr J D Perrett. Groceries 
and other necessities of life were 
brought by bullock wagon from Grafton, 
and the settlers, gradually becoming 
more numerous, would take in sufficient 
stocks to serve for a period of two to 
three months. Later this out-of-date 
mode of transport was replaced by the 
much more modern horse-drawn 
delivery vans which called regularly 
each month, bringing supplies of 
draperies, groceries and so on.  

On 1st January 1895, the mail service 
was inaugurated to the settlement of 

Bucca Creek, which had sprung up 
around the goldfields there;  and on the 
following days, mails were dispatched to 
Nana Creek, where a township had 
sprung up around the Lady Matilda 
mine, and also to Coramba and Coffs 
Harbour, the first mails being conveyed 
by D R McCauley. 

With the gradual formation of rough 
roads, the mails were accelerated by 
Kenny's mail Coach, drawn by four and 
five horses.  

The general store at Nana Glen was 
opened about the end of 1908 by Mrs 
Selback of Armidale. The village 
blacksmith, Mr Fred Miller, had a thriving 
business, and a highlight of that time 
was the arrival. bi-weekly, of the Grafton-
bound coach from Coffs Harbour. 

Gold played an important part in the 
settlement and development of the 
district. At  one time over 2,000 men and 
women toiled for the precious metal. 
Other important activities which played a 
part in the development of Nana Glen 
were the dairying industry and timber   
industry.  

The famous two-tailed lizard, called 
ñNarnaò by the Aborigines can be seen 

these days as one drives into Nana Glen 
on the Orara Way between Grafton and 
Coffs Harbour.  

MORE ABOUT NANA GLEN 


